County molester ban carries costs

County supervisors are worried that offenders will swarm to rural villages.
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A proposed countywide ban aimed at certain Polk County sex offenders would cost taxpayers $2.7 million to enforce, a sheriff's official said Wednesday.

The money would be needed to round up, evict and jail offenders who live within 2,000 feet of schools, child-care providers and other places made off-limits under an ordinance designed to protect children, Chief Deputy Bill Vaughn told county supervisors.

The supervisors will conduct a public meeting Tuesday to determine whether most sex offenders whose victims are children will be barred from living in nearly all residential areas of the county.

The law would mirror restrictions put in place this fall in Des Moines, where the City Council bolstered state rules by adding parks, swimming pools, libraries and recreational trails to the list. Officials in Clive and Johnston have followed the capital city's lead. Other suburbs will consider similar rules.

Under the proposed county ordinance, about 97 percent of all houses would be off limits.

Vaughn said that since Oct. 10, when Des Moines' law went into effect, the number of sex offenders living in rural Polk County has jumped from 76 to 114.

Des Moines police have said about 300 offenders will be forced out of the city this year. With a new county ordinance, the sheriff's office would have to find those offenders, Vaughn said. Those who lie about their residences would be jailed. Vaughn said he would also have to hire five new deputies, plus patrol cars and equipment.

"Bottom line, we'll need more people and more money," Vaughn said.

All five supervisors said they were concerned about protecting unincorporated residents from having their townships and rural villages swarmed by sex offenders who have been forced out of cities. But they are not yet in agreement on how best to protect those residents. Republican Robert Brownell supports the plan to include all of Polk County. The ordinance would be superseded by city laws.

The county restrictions would not apply to offenders who established residency prior to passage, nor would they affect offenders whose victims are adults.

Democrat John Mauro, however, wants an ordinance that would place new restrictions only on unincorporated areas. Individual cities such as Ankeny and West Des Moines should decide for themselves if they want to restrict where offenders can live, he said.

Sex offenders have complained that the restrictions could make it nearly impossible for them to find a place to live. That could make the law unconstitutional, the Iowa Civil Liberties Union has said.

Polk County Attorney John Sarcone said residency restrictions are well-intentioned, but he is not convinced that they do much to lower crime. Several supervisors agreed.

"Fact is, these offenders can still go where they want to go and commit the crime. This only affects where they can live," said supervisor Angela Connolly, a Democrat. "I think people need to realize that."

